 MINUTES – APRIL 26, 2018
The Caswell County Board of Commissioners met in special session at the Rockingham County Economic Development Center, Reidsville, North Carolina at 6:00 p.m. on Thursday, April 26, 2018.  Members present from the Caswell County Board of Commissioners: Nathaniel Hall, Chairman, Rick McVey, Vice-Chairman, Sterling Carter, Jeremiah Jefferies and David Owen.  Absent: William E. Carter and Kenneth D. Travis.  Members present from the Rockingham County Board of Commissioners:  Kevin Berger, Chairman, W. Keith Mabe, Mark F. Richardson and Craig Travis.  Absent:  A. Reece Pyrtle, Jr.  Members present from the Stokes County Board of Commissioners:  Ronnie Mendenhall, Chairman, Jimmy Walker, Vice-Chairman and James D. Booth, Absent:  Ronda Jones and Ernest Lankford.  Also present: Bryan Miller, Caswell County Manager, Lance Metzler, Rockingham County Manager, Jake Oakley, Stokes County Interim Manager, Tory Mabe, Stokes County Economic Development Technical Analysis, Pam McLain, Rockingham County Clerk to the Board, Shannon Shaver, Stokes County Clerk to the Board.  Paula P. Seamster, Clerk to the Board, recorded the minutes.

CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Berger called the recessed Rockingham County Board of Commissioners meeting back to order. 
INVOCATION

Mr. Lance Metzler gave the invocation.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA
Commissioner Richardson moved, seconded by Commissioner Travis to approve the agenda.  The motion carried unanimously.
INTRODUCTIONS
Commissioner Richardson stated that this is the 4th annual meeting for the three boards and he asked the Chairman of each Board to introduce the group.

Chairman Hall introduced Commissioner Rick McVey, Commissioner Jeremiah Jefferies, Commissioner David Owen, Commissioner Sterling Carter, Paula Seamster, Clerk to the Board and Bryan Miller, County Manager.

Chairman Mendenhall introduced Commissioner Jimmy Walker, Commissioner James Booth, Tory Mabe, Economic Development Tech Analyst, Interim County Manager for Stokes County, Jake Oakley and Shannon Shaver, Clerk to the Board.  He added that Commissioner Langley and Jones were not present tonight.

Chairman Berger introduced Commissioner Mark Richardson, Commissioner Craig Travis, Commissioner Keith Mabe, Pam McLain, Clerk to the Board and Lance Metzler, County Manager and former Board member Keith Duncan.

CARDINAL INNOVATIONS HEALTHCARE

Mr. Keith Duncan stated that it was good for the three Boards to get together.  Mr. Duncan introduced Trey Sutton, CEO, Cardinal Innovations Healthcare.

Mr. Sutton introduced Ronda Outlaw and Ric Bruton as part of his staff at Cardinal Innovations.  Mr. Sutton stated that he joined Cardinal on October 17, 2017 after the termination of Mr. Topping.  He was a former employee of DHHS.  Mr. Sutton stated that he has attended about 200 meetings.  Some of Cardinals initiatives are:  1) Rebuilding trust and credibility, 2) Project Future to strengthen the organization, 3) Corrective Action Plan – Plan of actions or corrections that need to be made.  He added that Cardinal needed to be a responsible steward of tax dollars and that he is committed to doing this.   Mr. Sutton stated that the money needs to be put where the mission is and not on expensive trips.  Cardinal has a Community Reinvestment Project going on right now and it has received 60 submissions so far.  Cardinal will be putting $.38 million back into the community with this project after approval from the state.  He asked for questions.
Commissioner Walker stated that Mr. Sutton seemed comfortable with the oversight of DHHS and the ability to refocus Cardinal.  He then asked what Cardinal’s mission statement was for this area.  Mr. Sutton responded that Cardinal mission statement is to serve folks with complex needs in the state.  He added that he is new to healthcare so he has a lot of learn; he has learned a lot and is committee to learn more.

Mr. Keith Duncan stated that transportation is an issue in the area as well as law enforcement staying at emergency rooms for long periods of time.  He added these are the areas that need help for Caswell, Rockingham and Stokes Counties.  Mr. Sutton responded that he needed help figuring out what is needed.  

Commissioner Travis stated that Rockingham County has 7 to 8 deputies at night and having to sit in an emergency room until mental health takes over is a huge problem.  He added that the opioid crisis is another issue that needs to be dealt with.  Mr. Sutton responded that just last week Cardinal bought 10,000 Narcan kits to give to first responders.  He is trying to figure out how to get these kits to more geography.  Commissioner Travis added that the volunteer fire departments need the Narcon kits as well.  Mr. Sutton stated that Cardinal would help get more kits into the community.  

Commissioner Hall stated that a major problem in Caswell is getting an adequate number of providers.  There is a very low population so some of the providers just can’t make it work in Caswell.  Caswell also does not have a hospital and he hopes that Cardinal will look at the smaller counties.  Mr. Sutton responded that Cardinal never looked at the rates before but it is big on this agenda.  He will find out if Cardinal is reimbursing at the right rates.  Mr. Sutton added that he worked in Medicaid before coming to Cardinal and he is looking at redoing rates as well as look at the smaller areas.  He will use the Six Sigma system to organize the process but it will take some time.

Commissioner Mabe asked if the Six Sigma process would incorporate total management reorganization.  He then asked about the auditing process and if it would be quarterly or semi-annual.  Mr. Sutton responded that there would be a segregation of duties.  He would be able to sign off on the checks but he would not write them.  Mr. Sutton added that when DHHS stepped in it froze all of Cardinals accounts.  Now the banks are keyed into seeing irregular issues and send an alert.  Cardinal is eager to get its new CFO in place.  Mr. Sutton stated that he is a transformation person as far as restructuring and he is good at executing change.
Chairman Berger asked if behavioral health was being offer to the schools.  Mr. Sutton responded that Cardinal is not there yet.  Mr. Ric Bruton responded that there are trainings going on in the schools.  They are trying to open up the instructional day to have mental health to come in.  Ms. Ronda Outlaw responded that there is school based therapy.  Mr. Bruton added that Caswell County used LME funds to fund a social worker position in the schools.

Commissioner Walker stated that in the past Cardinal was not interested in any input but he is encouraged that Cardinal now wants input from the counties.  Mr. Sutton responded that he is a proponent of good ideas.

Chairman Hall stated that he used to be a provider and he wanted to have some of the silos broken down.  The Caswell County Health Department does not offer mental health services.  He added that there has been talk about adding counselors at DSS.  The school system has counselors but they do not handle mental health issues.  Chairman Hall stated that there is a need for some type of model that encourages agencies to work together on mental health issues.  Mr. Sutton responded that this was good input.  Ms. Ronda Outlaw responded that in Stokes and Rockingham Counties there are community health members that hold meeting and they bring ideas together.  Mr. Metzler added that there is a meeting tomorrow at 10:30 in Eden.
Commissioner Owen stated that his issue is the same as Stokes and Rockingham with law enforcement and how long they are spending at the hospital and away from their shifts.  Need to have a central location for those that need help.  There needs to be beds in a local setting.  Mr. Sutton suggested a feasibility study for a facility base crisis center.  

Mr. Keith Duncan stated that a study had already been done but the reimbursement is not there.  Commissioner Travis added that there is a need for this type of facility for mental health, drug addiction as well as alcohol addiction.  The 3 counties could work together on this.

STOKES ARTS PLACE

Mr. Tory Mabe stated that he is one of the Economic Development Tech Analyst for Stokes County.  He is one of a two person team.  The Arts Place is now open in Stokes County.  The Arts Council has been in charge of this project.  It is house in a historical building in downtown Danbury.  The back of the building has been expanded for a multipurpose space.  They offer public Wi-FI.  There are classrooms in the basement.  There is a coffee shop inside as well as a retail Art Market.  The grand opening was held on July 1, 2017.

Commissioner Mabe asked if the events for Caswell and Stokes Counties could be added to Rockingham County’s site.  Mr. Metzler responded that he could get with Mabel on this tomorrow.

DISCUSSION

Commissioner Travis asked Stokes County for an update on the internet provider.  Chairman Mendenhall responded that Stokes has been dealing with River Street.  There was a ribbon cutting ceremony 2 weeks ago.  There has been a lot done but there is still a ways to go.  He added that Derrick Kramer has been really good to work with.  Chairman Mendenhall turned this discussion over to Commissioner Booth.

Commissioner Booth stated that the project is going well.  The line is almost all the way through the county.  It takes about 10 years to complete the service.

Commissioner Walker added that activity is picking up more in King.  The purpose of this project was to get the underserved served.  Progress is steady and they are very encouraged.  Wilkes County was the first county to do this and Stokes is the second.

Mr. Metzler stated that River Street will be coming to Rockingham next and then Caswell.  Mr. Metzler asked Caswell about the White Space Project.  Commissioner Owen responded that the equipment has been received and a test was done and it seems to work but still waiting on protective equipment for outside.

Commissioner Travis stated that AT&T will provide internet off telephone poles soon.  Commissioner Travis asked Stokes County how the new law was being perceived with no alcohol on the rivers, has tourism gone down.  Chairman Mendenhall responded that he has not seen a negative effect and turned the discussion over to Commissioner Booth.  Commissioner Booth stated that in the beginning they were getting negative reports but now they are not getting any negative reports.  Tubing is still good in Stokes County.  He thinks the law has been positive.  Commissioner Walker added that there was some preliminary checking before passing this law and some people were against this but there have not been any negative complaints and it seems to be working.
ADJOURNMENT

At 7:36 p.m. Commissioner Walker moved, seconded by Commissioner Booth to adjourn the Stokes County Board of Commissioners meeting.  The motion carried unanimously.

Commissioner Travis moved, seconded by Commissioner Mabe to adjourn the Rockingham County Board of Commissioners meeting.  The motion carried unanimously.
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